Parks & Recreation Council
LOCATION:   Rehoboth Beach Sailing Association

38747 Rehoboth Bay Sailing Association Lane 

Dewey Beach, DE 19971

Thursday, August 6, 2015
9:30 a.m.
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I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:36 a.m.
 II.  
Official Business/Council Activities
A. Approval of Meeting Minutes

Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the May 2015 meeting minutes. Joe Smack made a motion to approve the minutes.  Brenda Bramble seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously. 

B. Chairman’s Report:

The Chairman welcomed staff and Council.  

C. Council Member Reports:
1. Fort Delaware Society – Edie Mahoney reported. 


The Society does not meet in July or August.  Members have been working on artifacts, 


the strategic plan, and the library. The Society is also attending festivals and events and 


is doing outreach.

           

Ron Mears asked about the family youth group campout in October. 

2. Natural Areas Advisory Council – Jim White reported.
The Council is seeking ways to work with private landowners to identify lands to include
 in the preserve system.
The Council is also seeking ways to work with State agencies to protect land.  Council 
would like to work cooperatively with land owners to find a common ground. 

Council is made up of diverse committee members including hunters, managers, and recreationists.

3.  Wildlife Management Committee – Ron Mears reported.
Residents near Thompson’s Island Preserve have requested a deer hunt this year.  The Division is working to try and make that happen but there is opposition from some members of the public.


      4.  Resident Curatorship – Joe Smack reported. 



Joe updated the Council on the status of the Wolfe House curatorship which is being managed by the Sussex County Land Trust.  The Sussex County Land Trust was out of compliance with several parts of their agreement with the Division.  Thus the Division sent a letter to the Land Trust giving them official notice of the need to comply with the contract.  Upon receiving the letter the Land Trust did provide proof of insurance and permits which leaves a few items out of compliance with the main one being proof of their not for profit status.  
Councilman Smack also updated the Council about the curatorship with the Delaware Military Education Foundation at Burton Hall in Fort DuPont.  Jim Hall and Matt Ritter met with them to convert the curatorship to a lease until the Fort DuPont Redevelopment Corporation is up and running.  Then management of the property will be transferred to the Corporation.   In the meantime, the Division is requesting that Delaware Military reimburse the Division for the windows which were removed from the property

There have been no additional inquiries as to new curatorship.  Therefore, the Division is looking at ways to “get the word out” about curatorship opportunities.  Currently, we are looking at advertising thru a website called “Old Homes”, a site being utilized by the State of New York.  
5.  Delaware Land and Water Conservation Trust Funds – Esther reported.
On July 10th, eleven pre-applications were received from 9 eligible agencies. Division staff reviewed the projects and determined all were eligible and ready to move forward.

DTF Park applications were recently sent to agencies and are due back to the Division on Sept 24, 2015.  Applications will be reviewed at the November 12th Park Council meeting.

III. 
Public Comment – None. 
IV. 
Staff Reports
1.  Policy/Legislation – Ray Bivens reported. 
The Open Space program received no funding this session.  There is $7M in reserve from 
previous years but some of these funds are already committed to projects in the works.  The   Open Space Council may not be able to purchase easements or fee simple ownership of some key properties because of lack of funds.  
The Department received $5M in rehab money (capital budget). Parks will receive $4.1M.
We may use the funding to begin phase I of the Killens Pond waterpark.  Phase I includes 
installing four new slides and moving the current slide.  

The fee package implementation has really helped the Division this summer.  The weekend weather has been bad and attendance has been down so the extra income has been a huge help.  
The campground at Delaware Seashore has done great. Campers are pleased with the upgrades.

Strategic sites received $5 million in funding to be split between NVF and Fort DuPont.
The Polly Drummond yard waste site lost some funding and may reduce hours of operation.  

House Bill 41 (free surf tags for ladies auxiliary) never left committee.

House Bill 178 (cat colonies) was introduced but not approved.  If this bill is enacted as currently written, it could be devastating to natural resources because the Division would be prohibited from removing cats from park areas and preserves. The bill would make removing community cats a felony.  Jim White stated that most environment groups oppose the bill. He stated that passing of the bill could “be disastrous” and said that “it is estimated that cats kill 3 billion birds a year.”

The prevailing wage change should result in substantial savings for the Division.  

Ray provided the Council with their new ID cards.

V.       Section Updates – A handout was provided to the Council and highlights were discussed.
1. Personnel – Provided in handout.    
2. Office of Administration – Greg Abbott reported.
Greg highlighted several entries in the handout including the number of visitors who visited the website and the July 19th Division discount mailing. 

Greg shared information regarding the Youth Conservation Corps and the Green Teams who assisted with environmental stewardship programs this summer.  He also discussed the upcoming AmeriCorps program and thanked Wilma Yu, Ernie Felici, and the Friends groups for their support with the prevailing wage legislation.  

Greg also highlighted our grants program, the lifeguard stand and internship programs, 

and discussed several marketing initiatives including the VIPP ads, Welcome Kits, the GoApe partnership, and the Hershey RV show.  

He talked about activities in the Office of Business Services including the Mini Melt Ice Cream concession, agricultural leases, retail sales at the Fort Delaware Sutler shop, special events, and social media.  He also stated that the Division is “getting closer” to finalizing the connectivity issues that will allow for implementation of the Point of Sale (POS) system in all of our parks.  He finished his presentation by highlighting the camping analyses and sharing camping promotions.

Greg also provided the Council with a copy of the front and back cover of the Fall Program Guide.  

Ron Mears suggested that leases for agricultural properties should be reserved for young Delaware farmers.  Greg shared that there are two out of state farmers under lease right now who won the Request for Proposals (RFP) for agriculture leases. The rating criteria does weigh other factors besides the highest price per acre bid. One such instance allowed a Delaware Century Farmer to get an agriculture lease even though he wasn’t the highest bidder.  Matt Chesser stated that the constitution prohibits limiting leasing rights to Delaware farmers only.  He also stated that the Division did not receive a lot of bids for New Castle County agricultural leases.  The current agricultural leases are for 10 years. 

Greg gave an update on the low digit surf tag program which Representative Atkins had sponsored. A live auction will take place on October 31st   during the Boo and Barbecue special event at Delaware Seashore State Park. .  There will also be an online auction beginning the end of September.  Auctions will be held through the year, with a release of specific tags at a rate of 25 - 30 per month.  The tags will be black and white embossed. Ron Mears inquired about renewal criteria.  Greg stated that any tag that remains dormant for one year will be sold at auction again.  Visitors who purchase a tag and renew their permits annually or bi-annually will keep their tags indefinitely.  Visitors may also transfer their tag to another owner for a fee of $72.00. The base price and minimum bid for a tag is $250.00.  The Division is getting a legal opinion to determine if part of the purchase price could be considered a tax deductible donation.

Next year, the Division may design and sell a tag to be used with the annual pass.

3. Operations and Programming – Matt Ritter reported.
Matt discussed vacancies and personnel changes and stated that staff is doing a great job.
He shared highlights from the handout including the Dogfish Head donation, the three parks celebrating 50th anniversaries, and the hiring of the new Children in Nature Coalition coordinator.  
He discussed Emerald Ash Borer and the threat to Delaware State Parks trees and stated that the Division is seeking a forester to assist with this and other issues in the Parks.

Matt also shared activities throughout the state.  In the norther region, preliminary work began on the Josephine Fountain and the parks funded a summer program for environmental stewardship.  In the Inland Pond Region, Lums Pond hosted an adventure-based weekend (Venture Outdoor Fest), upgraded electric in D-loop at the Killens Pond campground and held a radio controlled model airplane event.  In the Coastal Region, the campground at Delaware Seashore is receiving great reviews; this has been an interesting year for wildlife. The Division received $20,000.00 in donations to be used at Delaware Seashore.

Campground host Chuck O’Day celebrated 20 years of outstanding service to the Division.  On behalf of the Council, Chairman Mears extended congratulation and appreciation.  

Jim White suggested the Division install more signage at the new bath/shower house at Cape Henlopen.  He stated that people do not know to go to the other bathrooms if they just want to utilize the toilets.

Ron Mears asked about the Cape Henlopen sewage treatment plant.  Matt Chesser stated that the Division is looking to upgrade it and enhance the treatment facility using a more natural approach.  Jim White mentioned the systems that are being used in Florida and asked if they were an option.  Matt Chesser stated our climate prohibits that type of system (year round) so we are considering dual systems.  

Wayne Kline reported that single-file parking for surf fishing beaches was implemented on Memorial Day weekend and that the public grasped it quickly.  He indicated it has gone well and stated that Gordon’s Pond opened earlier than usual this summer which gave visitors more room in the Herring Point area.  Closings due to parking at Cape Henlopen have been down as compared to recent years.  Though we have had to close the Park, the duration of the closure is only for an hour.  He attributes the lack of closures to the weather and stated that the DelDot sign installed at Freeman Highway has helped to shorten lines of visitors waiting to access the park.

The Division is moving forward with the rules and regulations revision.  Wayne will share more information at the November meeting.
Senate Bill 114 will be signed by the Governor next week.  The bill decriminalizes the violation of nearly 90% of our regulations for a first offense
Ron Mears asked about the issues at the Wolfe Neck parking lot.  Wayne shared that the Division had undercover officers assigned to the parking lot and that the situation is worse than expected.  Undercover operations will continue at this location, no loitering signs were placed in the area, and cameras and fee booths may be installed.  The Division will continue making arrests.  Wayne stated that though there have been no changes in personnel level, we are short staffed and this is a labor intensive project.  Ron Mears suggested that the Department continue to make press releases to deter the illegal activity there.
               4.   Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser reported.
Matt Chesser shared initiatives taking place in the Park Resource Office including progress on the Tri-Valley Trail, the August 12th ribbon cutting at the Assawoman Canal Trail, the Georgetown –Lewes-Cape Henlopen Rail with Trail, a civic engagement meeting regarding Holts Land and the watershed study at Brandywine Creek.  

Matt stated that the Land and Water Conservation Fund (LWCF) is a very important program and is “a significant part of what we’ve done in State Parks.”  Delaware has received $34M in LWCF support, matched with an equal share of state and local funds and private donations. 

Matt also highlighted initiatives in the Land Preservation Office.  He discussed the Open Space Program including the Faulkner Property, the McVicker trust, Auburn Heights, the demolition of the Sports Building in Bellevue, the Cape campground, the Fort Miles museum and the Killens Pond pool rehab.  

The Division applied for a grant in the amount of $350K to assist with the decking at the Cape Henlopen pier.  Jim White stated that he thought we were going to abandon the pier.  Matt Chesser stated that the new decking and the piling repairs that will be completed this year are a “band aid”.  The Division is hoping these renovations will provide time to plan for the building of a new pier.  Matt stated that he is fairly certain that the new pier will be built in a different location because of the way the cape is changing.  
Ron Mears asked if the death of a prominent land owner near NVF would affect the plans there.  Matt Chesser stated that the Division is working with the family to “do some level of conservation on the property”.  The Division is seeking partnerships to assist with the purchase because the cost is formidable.  The Division may also seek funding from the Open Space Program. 

Matt also shared that the Division may want to create wetlands on the NVF property; this would allow for lower interest rates on loans.

The Delaware Land and Water Conservation endowment funds are now being managed by three private investment firms. In the past twelve months, the Division received less than 1% interest on the $50M in endowment funds.  The funds are overseen by the Cash Management Board and Treasurer’s office and the three private firms selected started management July 1st.
VI. 
Old Business

A.  The Division will be constructing 5 or 6 new cabins at Cape Henlopen.   LWCF funds
 will be used as match for the funding.  Once completed Cape will have 12 cabins available for rent. 
B. GoApe has been very successful.  They may be investing in a children’s course at Lums Pond. They have built a permanent office at the park. The office looks like a Conestoga Cabin and if GoApe terminates their contract, the cabin will remain. (Possibly hold spring meeting at LPSP so Council can visit their office.)  GoApe is still considering their option regarding
building a second zip-line course in a park downstate. 
C. Brandywine Creek Trail - David Bartoo made a presentation regarding the conceptual plan   

which will be introduced at upcoming public meetings.  David stated that the user groups will be broader with more shared use, the trail will provide greater accessibility and will mesh nicely with trails on neighboring properties providing better connectivity across the system. David said he expects greater participation by constituents and a higher percentage of acceptance than the Division saw when the White Clay Creek plans were shared.  
Ron Mears asked about the water buffalo project and David shared that it was successful. 
VII.  
New Business
A.  Senate Bill 88 was approved at 4:04 a.m. on July 1st.  This bill gives the Division the
 authority to accept sponsorships and will allow the Division to work more directly with 
 Friends Groups to raise funds.  Wilma Yu stated that Senator Cathy Cloutier sponsored the 
 bill and though they didn’t expect there’d be any problem, the bill got held up.  The 
 statewide Friends Groups contacted their legislators and the bill moved forward.  Wilma 
 stated that the Friends are building stronger relationships with our legislators. 
A draft sponsorship policy was shared with the Council.  Ray focused on the restrictions in the policy and explained the violation clauses. He stated that naming rights would be available for a limited period of time not in perpetuity.  There was discussion regarding the thresholds for sponsorship agreements and the approvals of sponsorship levels.  Ron Breeding made a motion that the Council support the threshold levels for sponsorships as written in the policy.  Jan Durham seconded the motion.  The Council voted unanimously.  At the next meeting the Division will present a final draft of the policy. 

B. The Division will be creating letterhead for the Council. It will be shared at the next meeting.
Ron Mears asked if the murder that took place in Wilmington recently was at one of our
parks.  Wayne stated that the murder happened at Canby Park which is managed by the City 
of Wilmington.  Ray shared that the Division is meeting with the City to negotiate a new
contract for management of Wilmington State Parks including the Zoo 
property. 

Jan Durham thanked park staff for all of their hard work.  
VIII.  
Upcoming Events
A. The next meeting of the Council will be held on November 12th in New Castle County.  The date of this meeting was changed at the request of the Director.  
B. Greg Abbott provided an overview of the Hammerhead concession.  He stated that in the past, concessionaires in that location had not been successful but three years ago the business model changed from mini-mart to restaurant and Hammerheads has been “successful beyond what was imagined.”  Now an issue the restaurant faces is overcrowding.  They have tried to expand within their footprint and they continue to strive to bring new amenities for customers.  Revenue at the marina is up 7% and the Division is seeing larger boats returning. The Division will be renegotiating Hammerheads’ contract this year. 
  IX.  
Meeting Adjournment 
The chairman called for a motion to adjourn.  Edith Mahoney made the motion and Joe Smack seconded.  The motion carried unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 12:05 p.m. [image: image1.png]
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